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SUBJECT

AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the collective bargaining agreement negotiated by and between King County and Office and Professional Employees International Union, Local 8 (Dental Program) Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of August 1, 2007, through July 31, 2010. 
SUMMARY

The proposed ordinance would approve a new three-year collective bargaining agreement (CBA) with Office and Professional Employees International Union, Local 8 (Dental Program) running from August 1, 2007 through July 31, 2010.
The current agreement expired on July 31, 2007.  A tentative agreement was reached on February 29, 2008 and the agreement was ratified by the membership on April 2, 2008.
The Bargaining Unit at a Glance 

This agreement covers 25 employees in two classifications, Dental Assistants and Dental Hygienists, in the Department of Public Health. These classifications provide dental services at public health clinics and community settings. Both classifications work under the supervision of a Dentist or a Dental Hygienist Supervisor.  
Consistency with Labor Policies 

The proposed CBA appears consistent with adopted labor policies except for the timely implementation of the new agreement.
Employees receive regular evaluations on their performance.
New CBA Provisions 

The CBA includes the following new provisions:
Probationary Period
The probationary period for newly hired employees in a regular career service position was changed from twelve to six months.

Voluntary Employee Beneficiary Association Plan
The CBA now includes a provision incorporating the voluntary employee beneficiary association plan. A Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association (VEBA) is a tax-free medical expense reimbursement account used to pay for qualified medical expenses for an individual, spouse and IRS-qualified dependents. Under the King County plan, VEBA accounts are funded by the 35 percent cash out of sick leave at the time of retirement from PERS, LEOFF 2, PSERS and the Seattle retirement system. Funds are deposited tax free into accounts held by a nonprofit, tax-exempt VEBA.
Bilingual Pay Premium

The CBA now includes a bilingual pay premium of $50 per month. This is consistent practice with other CBAs.
Ongoing Contract Provisions 

The contract includes all of the standard contract provisions including bi-weekly pay, no strike provisions, vacation accrual and sick leave cashout. 
Cost of Living Adjustments (COLA) – The cost-of-living increases follow the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% or greater than 6%.

Fiscal Note – The cost to implement the CBA for 2008 is $26,769. The cost to implement the agreement for 2009 is estimated at $27,546.  The executive reports that financial resources are available to support the contract.
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$
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ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2008-0329
2. Fiscal Note

3. Transmittal letter, received June 11, 2008
INVITED

· Jim Johnson, Labor Negotiator, Labor Relations, DES
· Alex Golan, Labor Relations Manager, Labor Relations, DES
· Shannon Halme, Union Representative, Office and Professional Employees International Union, Local 8
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